House Bill 189/RSA 38-D

Local Energy Commissions

At Town Meeting 2007 communities across New Hampshire placed resolutions on their _C'a_r'__o_n
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ballots calling for a strong federal response to climate change. Many of these cities 2007 New Hampshire
. . . Climate Change Resolution

and towns also took advantage of the opportunity to act locally on this global issue

and began forming Local Energy Committees. These committees are often comprised | FE=Es

of local citizens and municipal staff members and are charged with assessing and

improving community action on global warming and energy use.

As Local Energy Committees began pursuing significant projects within their communi-
ties, local governments sought a means to formalize their roles and responsibilities.
House Bill (HB) 189 was approved on July 29, 2009 to provide enabling legislation
for municipalities to establish energy commissions and to define their purpose and

duties. This fact sheet is designed to offer an overview of HB189 and is divided into
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two sections. “The Basics” covers general questions pertaining to the language of the

bill and “Energy Commissions in Real Life” focuses on the bill’s implications for energy committees and commissions.

What is HB 189?
House Bill 189 is an act enabling municipalities to establish energy commissions. It amends RSA 38 by adding chapter

38-D entitled “Energy Commissions.” HB 189 was approved on July 29, 2009 and took effect on September 27, 2009.

How are Energy Commissions adopted?

According to the RSA, any governing or legislative body of a municipality may adopt or rescind an Energy Commission at
any appropriately warned meeting. In a municipality with an annual meeting form of government, the governing body is
the Board of Selectmen, the school board in a school district, and the board of commissioners in a village district. The leg-

islative body is the assembly of voters at the Town Meeting, School District Meeting, or Village District Meeting.

According to the RSA, what purpose do Energy Commissions serve and what are their duties?

Energy Commissions can be created for the purpose of study, planning, and utilization of energy resources for municipal
buildings and built resources. The Commission is charged with researching municipal energy use and costs and making this
information available to the town on at least an annual basis. It is also responsible for making recommendations to local
boards and committees pertaining to municipal energy plans and sustainable practices, such as energy conservation, en-

ergy efficiency, energy generation, and zoning practices.



How many members can serve on an Energy Commission?

Energy Commissions can have anywhere from 3 to 10 members.

How are Energy Commission members selected?
Energy Commission members are appointed to their

positions. In cities, appointments are made by the city

council and are subject to the provisions of the city
charter. In towns, appointments are made by the Board

of Selectmen.

Can alternate members be appointed? -
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Yes.

What is the term that Energy Commission members serve?
When an Energy Commission is first established, terms are staggered over 1, 2, and 3 year increments so that roughly

1/3 of the members’ terms will expire each year. After that, terms are set for 3 years.

Who can serve on an Energy Commission?
Members must be residents of the city or town that they represent. Membership on another board or commission does not

preclude membership on the Energy Commission.

Can funding be appropriated to Energy Commissions?
Once a municipality has formed an Energy Commission, the governing body may appropriate money to the commission to
support the purposes and duties outlined in the RSA. Money appropriated to the commission may be placed in a fund

and allowed to accumulate from year to year.




Energy Commissions in Real Life

What support is available for Energy Commissions?

A variety of agencies and organizations are available to support Energy Commissions, including the NH Office of Energy
and Planning, the regional planning commissions, and non-profits such as Clean Air-Cool Planet. Many of these groups
and agencies are part of the Local Energy Committee Working Group, whose mission is to provide support and resources

to local energy committees and commissions. To find out more, visit http: //www.carboncoalition.org /.

Is there a way to ensure that interested members from an Energy Committee are appointed to a newly formed En-
ergy Commission?
Members of an Energy Committee who would like to serve on an Energy Commission should send a letter of interest to

their City Council or Board of Selectmen.

What are municipalities doing to encourage their City Councils and Boards of Selectmen to form Energy

Commissions?

The NH Community Energy Project website, nhenergy.org, is an excellent
resource for energy commissions and committees to learn from one an-
other and find out what is going on across the state. The following is an
example from Plymouth. “The Town of Plymouth is working with mem-
bers of our selectboard and planning board to introduce ourselves as
volunteers. We started by sending two representatives from the Ply-
mouth Energy Committee to a town planning board meeting (after re-

questing ahead of time to be on the agenda for 10 minutes). Those two
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representatives introduced themselves to the planning board and basi-
cally said "We are interested in volunteering our time to save energy and money in the Town of Plymouth. We would like
to work with you to come up with some ways that we can help accomplish that." We intend to slowly but surely establish
a positive working relationship with the planning board and selectboard by introducing some simple projects that the en-
ergy committee can help with. We have been working with the town planner and have also had a member of the se-
lectboard attend a few of our PEC meetings. Our next step is a presentation to the selectboard at the end of Septem-
ber. We will introduce HB189 to our selectboard. Rep Mary Cooney has volunteered to attend this meeting and help to
explain the legislative intent behind HB189. A member of our energy committee is also working on drafting an energy
chapter for the town master plan. This is a capstone project as part of a Masters degree in Environmental Science and

Policy at Plymouth State.”

The RSA only lists two specific duties that the Energy Commissions shall perform. Can the commissions pursue ad-
ditional activities or are they restricted to those listed in the RSA?

We recommend that you consult your town’s legal council for assistance with this matter and discuss it with your local gov-



erning body. Keep in mind that NH is not a home rule state. This means that municipalities only have authority to do what

is specifically granted to them by the legislature and cannot exercise authority on their own.

Are Energy Committees equally as eligible for grants and other types of funding as Energy Commissions?

Eligibility varies by grant opportunity. While some funding sources may be willing to accept applications from energy
committees, committees do not have non-profit status or the authority to accept funds on behalf of the town. Energy Com-
missions, on the other hand, are official commissions of the town and therefore have the legal authority to accept funding
and the governing structure in place to demonstrate accountability for the funding. We recommend that you consult your

town’s legal council for additional assistance with this matter and discuss it with your local governing body.

The RSA states that Energy Commissions “shall” perform the listed duties. What legal obligations are volunteer
commission members under to ensure the duties are performed?
We recommend you consult your town’s legal council for assistance with this matter and discuss it with your local governing

body.

What are the benefits to converting from an Energy Committee to an Energy Commission? Are there circumstances
in which a municipality would not benefit from establishing an Energy Commission?
Each municipality is different and we recommend that you consult your town’s legal council for assistance with this matter

and discuss it with your local governing body.

Learn More

This fact sheet was produced by the New Hampshire Local Energy Committee Working
Group. It was formed by the Carbon Coalition Steering Committee following the 2007 Town
Meetings. The Local Energy Committee Working Group’s mission is to provide collaborative
guidance and technical support to New Hampshire Local Energy Committees and Commissions
seeking to reduce energy use and greenhouse gas emissions within their communities. Please

visit our website to learn more: www.carboncoalition.org.




